

MINUTES

WYTHEVILLE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

Monday, August 26, 2024 at 5:00 PM

Municipal Building - 150 East Monroe Street

Wytheville, VA 24382

1. RE: ATTENDANCE

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mayor Beth Taylor, Vice-Mayor Cathy Pattison, Councilwoman Holly Atkins, Councilwoman Candice Johnson

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Councilman Gary Gillman

OTHERS PRESENT:

Town Manager Brian Freeman, Assistant Town Manager Elaine Holeton, Town Clerk Sherry Corvin, Interim Town Attorney Paul Cassell, Director of Information Technology Ron Jude, Police Chief Joel Hash, Town Treasurer Michael Stephens, Planning Director John Woods, Assistant Town Treasurer Angela Pennington, Accounting Clerk III/Utility Billing Clerk Amanda Duncan, Accounting Clerk III Janet Taylor, Accounting Clerk II/Clerical Clerk Dara Wood, Patrol Officer Ernest Williams, Downtown Wytheville, Incorporated Assistant Charlie Jones, Randy Osborne, Cindy Taylor, Kerry Eans, Genevieve Ritter, Amanda Lewis, Chad Lewis

2. RE: CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Taylor called the meeting to order.

3. RE: ESTABLISHMENT OF QUORUM

Mayor Taylor advised that a quorum of Council members was present.

4. RE: PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Vice-Mayor Pattison.

5. RE: APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is the Approval of Agenda. A motion was made by Councilwoman Atkins to amend the agenda by requesting that there be two votes taken for the approval of the appointment of the Town Treasurer, with one vote being for the actual appointment, and the other vote being for the salary and how it will be broken down. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was a second on the motion to amend the agenda. There being no second, Mayor Taylor advised that the motion died for the lack of a second. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was a motion to approve the agenda as presented.

Motion made by Vice-Mayor Pattison, Seconded by Councilwoman Johnson. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any further discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting results, by roll call vote: Voting Yea: Vice-Mayor Pattison, Mayor Taylor, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson.

6. RE: 6:00 P.M. SCHEDULED RECESS

Mayor Taylor advised that for informational purposes only, the agenda includes a 6:00 p.m. scheduled recess, if necessary.

7. RE: CONSENT AGENDA

A. RE: MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF AUGUST 12, 2024

Mayor Taylor presented the consent agenda consisting of the minutes of the regular meeting of August 12, 2024. She inquired if there was a motion to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of August 12, 2024.

Motion made by Vice-Mayor Pattison, Seconded by Councilwoman Johnson. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting in favor and there being no opposition: Voting Yea: Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson.

8. RE: PUBLIC HEARINGS, REQUESTS, RESOLUTIONS, COUNCIL DECISIONS

A. RE: RESOLUTION - VIRGINIA TOBACCO REGION REVITALIZATION COMMISSION ENERGY INGENUITY FUND

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is to consider a resolution authorizing Town staff to submit four grant applications for the Virginia Tobacco Region Revitalization Commission Energy Ingenuity Fund and to execute all project related documents. Assistant Town Manager Holeton thanked the Council for their support at the last Council meeting for the grant applications and noted that she is pleased to report that Town staff was able to submit three of the four grants. She explained that the intent of the fourth grant is to submit the grant for the winter round of funding. Assistant Town Manager Holeton stated that at this meeting, the Council will need to consider approving the resolution for the grant applications. She expressed that if the Council had any questions regarding the resolution, she could answer those at this time. Mayor Taylor read the resolution. A copy of the resolution is attached and made part of the minutes. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was a motion to adopt a resolution authorizing Town staff to submit four grant applications for the Virginia Tobacco Region Revitalization Commission Energy Ingenuity Fund and to authorize the Town Manager and/or his designee to administer the grant and execute all documents and agreements pertaining to these grants.

Motion made by Vice-Mayor Pattison, Seconded by Councilwoman Johnson. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting results, by roll call vote: Voting Yea: Councilwoman Johnson, Councilwoman Atkins, Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison.

B. APPOINTMENT - TOWN TREASURER

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is to consider making an appointment to fill the upcoming vacancy of the Town Treasurer position (effective September 1, 2024). She inquired if there was a motion to make an appointment to fill the upcoming vacancy of the Town Treasurer position, effective September 1, 2024.

A motion was made by Councilwoman Johnson and seconded by Vice-Mayor Pattison to appoint Ms. Angela Pennington as the Treasurer for the Town of Wytheville, effective September 1, 2024, with an agreed salary amount, and Ms. Pennington will be eligible for review upon completion of continuing education six months after her 90-day probationary period. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. Councilwoman Atkins inquired if this is the time where she can discuss the salary amount. Interim Town Attorney Cassell stated that is correct. Councilwoman Atkins remarked that she is okay with the salary amount of \$81,000, however, she is reserved about the unclear policy regarding the six months, depending on how a person reads the policy. She advised that she is not comfortable with the 90 days to go to \$88,000. Councilwoman Atkins commented that she is not clear, and noted that she did reach out to ask what kind of review the Council would be doing for this increase. She explained that she has heard some money, some educational, but no one contacted her back to explain the increase. Councilwoman Atkins reiterated that she is uncomfortable with the 90-day increase. She stated that she is okay with Ms. Pennington being appointed as the Town Treasurer and that it is well deserved. Councilwoman Atkins then continued to discuss her concerns regarding the salary for the Town Treasurer position. Councilwoman Johnson inquired if Interim Town Attorney Cassell could discuss Councilwoman Atkins' concerns to help her gain some understanding of the salary for the Town Treasurer position. Interim Town Attorney then discussed the Council's ability to set salaries for

appointed positions for the Town of Wytheville. Discussion continued regarding the setting of the salary for the newly appointed Town Treasurer and the review upon completion of continued education six months after her 90-day probationary period.

There being no further discussion, the motion was approved with the following voting results, by roll call vote: Voting Yea: Vice-Mayor Pattison, Mayor Taylor, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson.

Mayor Taylor congratulated Ms. Angela Pennington, on behalf of the Town Council, on being appointed as the new Treasurer for the Town of Wytheville. She also thanked Mr. Michael Stephens, on behalf of the Town Council, for his many years of service as the Town Treasurer.

RE: RECESS

It was the consensus of the Council to recess the meeting. (5:17 p.m.)

RE: RECONVENE

It was the consensus of the Council to reconvene the meeting. (5:21 p.m.)

C. RE: APPOINTMENT - WYTHEVILLE REDEVELOPMENT AND HOUSING AUTHORITY

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is to consider an appointment to the Wytheville Redevelopment and Housing Authority to fill the unexpired term of Mr. Thomas Hundley (term expires September 8, 2027). She noted that there was one application in the Council package for review. Mayor Taylor stated that the Council could schedule a work session to hold a Meet and Greet Session, or they could make an appointment to the Wytheville Redevelopment and Housing Authority at this meeting.

A motion was made by Councilwoman Atkins and seconded by Councilwoman Johnson to appoint Mr. Dale Hahn to the Wytheville Redevelopment and Housing Authority to fill the unexpired term of Mr. Thomas Hundley (term expires September 8, 2027). Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting in favor and there being no opposition: Voting Yea: Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson.

D. <u>RE: SCHEDULING PUBLIC HEARING - DEMOLITION OF WITHERS PARK STADIUM BLEACHERS</u>

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is to consider scheduling a public hearing for the September 23, 2024, Town Council meeting to consider the demolition of the Withers Park stadium bleachers. Town Manager Freeman stated that there is a clause in the lease agreement between the Town of Wytheville and the Wythe County Board of Supervisors, dated February 12, 2013, that states that the Town will hold a public hearing for citizens to have an opportunity to comment about the project prior to the demolition of the old stadium. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was a motion to schedule a public hearing for the September 23, 2024, Town Council meeting to consider the demolition of the Withers Park stadium bleachers.

Motion made by Councilwoman Johnson, Seconded by Councilwoman Atkins. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting in favor and there being no opposition: Voting Yea: Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson.

E. RE: CONSIDERATION OF SPONSORING THE ANNUAL 9/11 COMMEMORATION EVENT

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is to consider sponsoring the annual 9/11 Commemoration Event at Elizabeth Brown Memorial Park on Wednesday, September 11, 2024, at 6:00 a.m. She inquired if there was a motion to approve sponsoring the annual 9/11 Commemoration Event at Elizabeth Brown Memorial Park on Wednesday, September 11, 2024, at 6:00 a.m.

Motion made by Vice-Mayor Pattison, Seconded by Councilwoman Johnson. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting in favor and there being no opposition: Voting Yea: Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson.

F. RE: CONSIDERATION OF PROPOSED RAIN PASS POLICY FOR MCWANE POOL

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is to consider adopting the proposed Rain Pass Policy for the Town of Wytheville's outdoor pool (McWane Pool) to begin in the 2025 season. Assistant Town Manager Holeton presented a Staff Report regarding the proposed McWane Pool Inclement Weather Policy and reviewed the current Inclement Weather Policy for the pool. She stated that in the new Inclement Weather Policy, if the clearing of the pool is required for one (1) consecutive hour or more, Rain Passes will be available upon request. Assistant Town Manager Holeton stated that she could answer any questions that the Council may have regarding the proposed policy. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was a motion to adopt the proposed Rain Pass Policy for the Town of Wytheville's outdoor pool (McWane Pool) to begin in the 2025 season.

Motion made by Vice-Mayor Pattison, Seconded by Councilwoman Johnson. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. Councilwoman Johnson noted that the initial issue causing her to ask if Staff could develop a Rain Pass Policy, occurred at the Recreation Center. She stated that citizens spend a lot of money for a day pass to the Recreation Center for it to not include a Rain Pass. Councilwoman Johnson commented that she had brought that specific point up in a Budget and Finance Committee meeting, and that Parks and Recreation Director Sharitz stated that there are other things they could do at the Recreation Center in place of a Rain Pass. She then continued to express her concerns regarding a Rain Pass Policy at the Recreation Center and the McWane Pool. Town Manager Freeman advised that the Council could approve this Rain Pass Policy for the McWane Pool at this meeting and revisit the discussion regarding a Rain Pass Policy for the pool at the Recreation Center. He noted that Parks and Recreation Director Sharitz previously expressed to the Council that day passes do not distinguish which part of the Recreation Center that citizens are using. Town Manager Freeman commented that in order to issue a Rain Pass, a pool only pass would need to be offered. Discussion continued regarding the proposed Rain Pass Policy for McWane Pool and implementing a Rain Pass Policy at the Recreation Center. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any other discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was disapproved with the following voting results, by roll call vote: Voting Against: Vice-Mayor Pattison, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson. Voting Yea: Mayor Taylor.

9. RE: PRESENTATIONS TO TOWN COUNCIL

A. RE: BIKE RACK PRESENTATION

Mayor Taylor stated that the next agenda item is a presentation from Planning Director John Woods regarding options for bike racks on Main Street. Director Woods advised that he was asked to look at potential locations for bike racks in the downtown area. He advised that he also spoke with representatives from Downtown Wytheville who provided a map of potential locations that they would like to see bike racks involved. Director Woods remarked that one bike rack location is between Skeeter's Restaurant and the Virginia Housing and Community Development building. He stated that the other bike rack location is on the opposite side of the street near the Heritage Walk location. He noted that there are also two future locations with one being in the vicinity of Dutch Boy Furniture and Seven Sisters Brewery, and the other location near the Paper Clip. He reviewed each of these locations with the Town Council. He advised that the next location is the P.R. Sturgill store, and this location is better because there is an area blocked off for no parking of vehicles, and this would be less inclined to have pedestrian traffic. He remarked that this is a busy area of sidewalk due to the tables on the sidewalk at Skeeter's and The Grind. Director Woods remarked that there is a potential space on the Virginia Housing and Community Development site in a grassy area on their site, but the Town would need to negotiate with them for access. He continued to review the sites

with the Council. He noted that there may be the potential location for a bike rack on the Seven Sisters Brewery property, but this would require partnering with a private property owner to decide as to whether this would be a viable location.

Director Woods advised that the bike rack that he would recommend is fairly simple. and it is designed to accommodate up to five bikes. He noted that the bike racks cost approximately \$500-\$600 each dependent upon the type of mounting hardware required. Director Woods stated that these bike racks are available through several vendors. He noted that there would also be an expense for the installation of the bike racks. Director Woods noted that the money could be appropriated now or it could be part of the budget over the next fiscal year. Councilwoman Atkins noted that the citizen who contacted her requested at least two racks. Director Woods advised that the first two locations are where the bike racks would be installed first. He noted that Downtown Wytheville has advised that in the future, they would like to see two additional bike racks installed. A brief discussion was held regarding the gauge of steel and the powder coating on the racks. Councilwoman Atkins inquired if two bike racks would be purchased now, and, later on, if Downtown Wytheville were interested, they could purchase the other ones. Director Woods noted that in the future, if the Town wants to install two more bike racks, how they would be installed is another question for the future. Mayor Taylor inquired as to the Town's present ordinance or rules for bike riding on the sidewalks. Director Woods answered that this is a Town Code issue, and he is uncertain if it is mentioned in the Town Code. Mayor Taylor advised that she thinks there are regulations regarding this matter, but it may not be in the Town Code. She explained that food vendors are allowed to use the sidewalk to serve food on a certain portion of the sidewalk, etc., and there are regulations regarding this matter. She requested Town staff to look into this matter because the Town may need to change some regulations. Town Manager Freeman advised that if there is a prohibition about riding bikes on the sidewalks, the Town could still install bike racks for people who ride bikes. He noted that adjacent to Main Street is the 76 Bike Route. Mayor Taylor reiterated that she would like for Town staff to check on the bike regulations. Director Woods advised that he would research the Town's current policy regarding bike riding on the Town sidewalks and let Council know if any revisions are needed. Mayor Taylor inquired if the Council wants to appropriate funds for one bike rack to get started. Town Manager Freeman remarked that this is not an urgent matter. He explained that there are a few appropriation matters with insurance recoveries, etc. that need to be included in a budget amendment. He stated that if the Town Council would like to see the bike racks in the budget amendments, he can include this amount as soon as the next Town Council meeting. Town Manager Freeman stated that he would suggest that the Town Council not get in the habit of appropriating funds that are not listed on the agenda. Councilwoman Atkins noted that she had requested two bike racks, and this is all that the citizen requested. She explained that she thought that the Town already had money for these two bike racks and inquired as to why the Town Council would need to appropriate money for the bike racks. Town Manager Freeman stated that he did not know why Councilwoman Atkins thought that money had been appropriated for the bike racks. He advised that, possibly, it was explained to Councilwoman Atkins that the original downtown project did include bike racks and locations for them. He noted that they were part of the original bid. Town Manager Freeman commented that Director Woods had previously indicated to the Town Council that those items were lost or damaged in shipping, and since it was at the end of the project, the Town opted to take them out of the project. Councilwoman Atkins stated that she thought that the Town was paid for those bike racks, and they were not replaced. Director Woods stated that the bike racks were purchased by the contractor, and when it came time to install them, the bike racks were gone. He noted that the Town Council at the time was having second thoughts as to whether they wanted bike racks, and the contractor did not bill the Town for the bike racks. Councilwoman Atkins inquired if the funds could be tracked down. Town Manager Freeman advised that this was six years ago, and any remaining balance at the end of the year goes into the General Fund balance. He stated that these funds would still have to be reappropriated because it was six years or so ago. Discussion continued regarding this matter, and Town Manager Freeman explained that the Town was never charged for the bike racks for the downtown project. Councilwoman Johnson inquired if the quotes that Director Woods obtained were from different companies. Director Woods stated that he looked at several distributors, and both of them were in the price range of \$500-\$600. Town Manager Freeman pointed out that the Town tries to use companies like

Landscape Forms, etc. Director Woods stated that he checked with Mad Racks and Landscape Forms. He noted that the bike racks from Landscape Forms were more expensive, and he was concerned that their product would cause a tripping hazard. Councilwoman Johnson inquired if Director Woods checked with Park It Bikes or other companies. Director Woods advised that he will do more research with other bike rack vendors. Councilwoman Atkins inquired if additional information will be presented at the next Council meeting. Town Manager Freeman stated that there are a few items that need to be included in a budget amendment, such as insurance recoveries. He noted that departments have already spent some of this money, and since there is an insurance recovery, the Town just needs to replenish the departmental accounts with a budget amendment. Town Manager Freeman commented that he would suggest that the Town try to minimize the number of budget amendments and do those in a cluster, if possible. Mayor Taylor thanked Planning Director Woods for his presentation.

10. RE: CITIZENS' PERIOD

Mayor Taylor stated that the next agenda item is Citizens' Period. She inquired if there was anyone attending who desired to address the Town Council during Citizens' Period. There being none, she proceeded with the agenda.

11. RE: NEW BUSINESS

Mayor Taylor noted that the next agenda item is New Business. Town Manager Freeman stated that he did not have any New Business to report. Mayor Taylor proceeded with the agenda.

12. RE: REPORTS

A. <u>BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT</u>

Mayor Taylor stated that the next agenda item is the Budget and Finance Committee Report. Vice-Mayor Pattison read the Budget and Finance Committee into the record as follows:

As the challenge of hiring and retaining competent employees becomes increasingly difficult, the Town of Wytheville must adjust or risk falling behind. Industry leaders in employment matters indicate that employee retention is one of the greatest challenges facing employers in the modern era. Among the many factors that influence employee turnover are lack of career development, unsatisfactory compensation and benefits and lack of recognition.

As a means of recognizing, rewarding and incentivizing employees that have given much of their working lives in the service to our community, it is the recommendation of the Budget and Finance Committee that the Town of Wytheville Personnel Policy be amended in accordance with the following provisions:

- Increase sick leave payout from 25 percent to 30 percent for employees with 30 years of service.
- Increase sick leave payout from 25 percent to 35 percent for employees with 35 years of service.
- Increase sick leave payout from 25 percent to 40 percent for employees with 40 or more years of service.
- Remove sick leave accrual cap for employees with over 10 years of service, regardless of hire date.
- Remove \$5,000 payout cap for employees with 10 years of service, regardless of hire date.

Vice-Mayor Pattison advised that she would like to make an additional comment about this topic before the Town Council votes. She commented that Councilwoman Atkins has been instrumental and persistent for over a year to get dialogue started with the Budget and Finance Committee and with management. She stated that she would like to give Councilwoman Atkins the credit and the recognition for bringing this topic to the table, and she thanked Councilwoman Atkins. Councilwoman Johnson also thanked Councilwoman Atkins. Councilwoman Atkins thanked the Budget and Finance Committee for considering the matter. Mayor Taylor stated that it is the recommendation of the Budget and Finance

Committee that the Town of Wytheville Personnel Policy be amended in accordance with the provisions of the Budget and Finance Committee report.

RE: ORDINANCE NO. 1440 - PERSONNEL POLICY REVISIONS

Mayor Taylor presented Ordinance No. 1440, an ordinance amending and reenacting Ordinance No. 1028, generally known as Personnel Rules, Regulations and Policies, of the Town of Wytheville, Virginia, so as to amend Section 5. Leaves of Absence, Subsection 5.2 Sick Leave, on first and final reading. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any further discussion on the motion. Councilwoman Atkins stated that she has a question. She stated that she thinks this has already been discussed, and noted that it may have been discussed at the Budget and Finance Committee meeting. She inquired if the Town Council would be willing to add a lifetime membership to the Recreation Center for the retiring employee, and not a family membership. Town Manager Freeman commented that if this is something that the Town Council would like to consider, the Council will have to do it separately since the Leaves of Absence is part of the policy within the Personnel Ordinance that addresses these issues. He explained that a lifetime membership at the Recreation Center would have to be addressed as another post employment benefit under a separate section of the policy. Councilwoman Atkins stated that she would like to thank the Council for considering this matter and taking it under review. Councilwoman Atkins also thanked Town Manager Freeman for his hard work and everyone meeting together. Mayor Taylor inquired if there is any other discussion. There being none, a motion was made by Vice-Mayor Pattison and seconded by Councilwoman Johnson to adopt Ordinance No. 1440, an ordinance amending and reenacting Ordinance No. 1028, generally known as Personnel Rules, Regulations, and Policies, of the Town of Wytheville, Virginia, so as to amend Section 5. Leaves of Absence, Subsection 5.2 Sick Leave, on first and final reading. The motion was approved with the following voting in favor and there being no opposition, by roll call vote: Yea: Councilwoman Johnson, Councilwoman Atkins, Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison. Ordinance No. 1440 was adopted on first and final reading.

A copy of the Budget and Finance Committee Report is attached and made part of these minutes.

B. RE: UPCOMING MEETINGS

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is upcoming meetings. Town Clerk Sherry Corvin presented the upcoming meetings, as follows:

- 1. The Town of Wytheville Municipal Offices will be closed, and all services curtailed, on Monday, September 2, 2024, due to the Labor Day holiday.
- 2. The next regular scheduled meeting of the Town Council will be held on Monday, September 9, 2024, at 5:00 p.m., in the Council Chambers.

13. RE: OTHER BUSINESS

A. RE: COUNCIL MEMBER TIME

Mayor Taylor advised that the next agenda item is Council Member Time. She inquired if Vice-Mayor Pattison had anything to discuss during Council Member Time. Vice-Mayor Pattison stated that she did not have anything to discuss at this time.

Mayor Taylor stated that she did not have anything to discuss during Council Member Time.

Mayor Taylor inquired if Councilwoman Atkins had anything to discuss during Council Member Time. Councilwoman Atkins stated that she did not have anything to discuss at this time.

Mayor Taylor inquired if Councilwoman Johnson had anything to discuss during Council Member Time. Councilwoman Johnson thanked Town Manager Freeman for having the Public Works Department install a "Watch for Farm Vehicles" sign on Chapman Road. She inquired if one of those signs could also be placed on the other side of the road, as well. Town Manager Freeman stated that Staff will look into this matter.

Mayor Taylor inquired if there were any other items to discuss during Council Member Time. There being none, she proceeded with the agenda.

14. RE: CLOSED MEETING

A. RE: CLOSED MEETING PURSUANT TO § 2.2-3711 (A.) (1) DISCUSSION REGARDING THE PERFORMANCE OF THE TOWN MANAGER

Mayor Taylor advised that it would now be necessary for the Council to go into a Closed Meeting pursuant to § 2.2-3711 (A.) (1.) Discussion regarding the performance of the Town Manager. She inquired if there was a motion to go into a Closed Meeting.

Motion made by Councilwoman Johnson, Seconded by Councilwoman Atkins. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting in favor and there being no opposition: Voting Yea: Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison, Councilwoman Atkins, Councilwoman Johnson. (6:02 p.m.)

B. RE: OPEN SESSION/CERTIFICATION OF CLOSED MEETING

Mayor Taylor advised that it would be necessary to certify the Closed Meeting. She noted that it would also be necessary to reconvene into open session. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was a motion to certify the Closed Meeting held pursuant to § 2.2-3711 (A.) (1.) Discussion regarding the performance of the Town Manager and that only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the Closed Meeting to which this certification applies, and only such public business matters were identified in the motion convening the Closed Meeting were heard, discussed or considered by the Council.

Motion made by Councilwoman Johnson, Seconded by Councilwoman Atkins. Mayor Taylor inquired if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the motion was approved with the following voting results, by roll call vote: Voting Yea: Councilwoman Johnson, Councilwoman Atkins, Mayor Taylor, Vice-Mayor Pattison. (6:47 p.m.)

15. RE: ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to be discussed, a motion was made, seconded, and carried to adjourn the meeting. (6:48 p.m.)

	Beth A. Taylor, Mayor	
Sharon G. Corvin, CMC, Town Clerk		